# The Public Health Value of Opioid Litigation

Rebecca L. Haffajee

# I. Introduction

Public health tort litigation has exploded in recent decades. Private and public plaintiffs increasingly are filing civil lawsuits in an effort to hold parties responsible for public health harms.<sup>1</sup>State and local governments, in particular, strapped for resources to address widespread burdens of injury and disease linked to prevalent products, have resorted to litigation to lend additional supports. Increased sophistication in the methods and data used to track epidemiological harms over time and across populations has bolstered the evidence base that can be brought to bear in such cases. Nevertheless, prominent litigation campaigns related to tobacco use, food consumption, lead paint and asbestos exposure, and firearms have met with mixed success.

Opioid litigation represents the latest surge in public health litigation. These lawsuits predominantly seek to hold companies manufacturing, distributing, and selling prescription opioid analgesic medications accountable for the devastating harms of the crisis that in 2017 was responsible for 130 American lives lost per day.2 The litigation has ballooned into well over 2000 cases filed by governments, most of which are consolidated in federal court under a multi-district litigation (MDL) umbrella while the remainder reside in state courts.3 Opioid case settlements originally date back into the early 2000s, but their frequency has recently accelerated in parallel with increases in opioid-related morbidity and mortality.<sup>4</sup> For example, Oklahoma settled its suit against Purdue Pharma, the maker of Oxycontin, for \$270 million, and Teva Pharmaceuticals for \$85 million (while a judgment worth close to \$500 million against Johnson and Johnson is under appeal as of this writing); as well, West Virginia settled its suit against McKesson Corporation, a major drug distributor, for \$37 million.<sup>5</sup> More recently, three large opioid distributors (McKesson, Cardinal Health, and AmerisourceBergen) and Teva Pharmaceuticals settled with Cuyahoga and Summit counties for \$260 million to avert a bellwether trial in the MDL, while payments in the tens of billions from the same four companies are being discussed with various states attorneys generals to globally settle the MDL.<sup>6</sup> The uses of settlement funds, particularly in the wake of some misuse of tobacco settlement dollars, has been a point of contention in these and ongoing cases.7 What is to become of the monstrous opioid MDL, riddled with procedural and logistical hurdles given the doz-

**Rebecca L. Haffajee, J.D., Ph.D., M.P.H.**, *is a Policy Researcher at RAND Corporation and an Adjunct Assistant Professor in the Department of Health Management and Policy at the University of Michigan.* 

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 48 (2020): 279-292. © 2020 The Author(s) DOI: 10.1177/1073110520935340 ens of plaintiffs and defendants and plethora of claims, remains to be seen.

Nonetheless, opioid litigation has served and can continue to serve a number of important public health and tort litigation objectives. It seeks to fill gaps in prescription opioid and controlled substance regulation at the federal level, legislative capture and inactivity at all levels of government to prevent addiction and opioid harms, and a lack of self-regulation among companies to ensure the safe use of their products. The litigation also has secured some compensation for abating opioid harms, deterred corporate malfeasance by holding many companies accountable for their behavior and requiring them to change it, and enhanced public

#### **II.** Role of Public Health Tort Litigation

Whereas tort litigation traditionally was conceived as a response to individual wrongs and harms, the "new public health litigation" embraces the collectivist view of tort law as a means for protecting population health and well-being.<sup>8</sup> The goals of public health litigation fall along a continuum, from obtaining compensation, to changing the defendant's future behavior, to ultimately destroying the defendant. Common causes of action (or theories of liability) asserted by governments and groups of consumers in public health tort suits — such as public nuisance, unjust enrichment, and fraudulent misrepresentation — stem from this collectivist approach.<sup>9</sup> This form of indirect regula-

This article proceeds in three parts. In Part II, I discuss the general goals and role of public health tort litigation. I briefly discuss whether public health tort litigation objectives were achieved in the tobacco, asbestos, and lead paint contexts in Part III. In Part IV, I discuss the demonstrated and potential value of opioid litigation to achieve public health goals. I conclude in Part V. Ultimately, whether public health tort litigation objectives are met by opioid litigation will depend on how the lawsuits proceed, the terms of settlements and/or judgments, and how these terms are carried out. This litigation does hold the potential to help ameliorate some, though certainly not all, opioid-related harms.

awareness of the risks of opioid addiction. While far from a panacea, this litigation can complement and spur other regulatory action to provide better oversight over potentially addictive and harmful medications. Moreover, we can learn from past failures in optimizing public health litigation settlements (e.g., from the tobacco Master Settlement Agreement [MSA]) and ideally reduce opioid harms rooted in prescription opioid marketing and distribution.

This article proceeds in three parts. In Part II, I discuss the general goals and role of public health tort litigation. I briefly discuss whether public health tort litigation objectives were achieved in the tobacco, asbestos, and lead paint contexts in Part III. In Part IV, I discuss the demonstrated and potential value of opioid litigation to achieve public health goals. I conclude in Part V. Ultimately, whether public health tort litigation objectives are met by opioid litigation will depend on how the lawsuits proceed, the terms of settlements and/or judgments, and how these terms are carried out. This litigation does hold the potential to help ameliorate some, though certainly not all, opioid-related harms.

tion is generally reactive to injury and disease, because a plaintiff must have suffered actual injury to substantiate a claim. $^{10}$ 

Tort litigation can be an effective means of public health policy making when other branches of government more typically responsible for policy making (i.e., the legislative and executive branches) and the market have failed to effectively regulate behavior.<sup>11</sup> In a "dynamic view," courts can be viewed as independent institutions, capable of effectively producing social change under such circumstances. Moreover, the courts can serve as a catalyst for action, as happened with civil rights litigation, by educating the public and other governmental branches about harms, rights infringements, and injustices.12 The courts can act more independently than other branches, and thus be less subject to industry capture or political pressures. They also can serve to vindicate rights, particularly of more marginalized, less powerful populations.

But the courts are also inherently constrained in ways that can inhibit social change.<sup>13</sup> They are bound by the Constitution and precedent in their decisions and ability to vindicate rights. They also are inherently undemocratic, albeit they have some inter-dependence with other branches of government, for instance because federal judges are appointed by the sitting President. Courts also lack substantive expertise in areas and are not equipped to process sophisticated scientific evidence, and so tend to rely on litigants for this information. Importantly, courts are ill-suited to comprehensively establish, implement and enforce policies — tasks typically left to sister branches of government. Litigation presents procedural drawbacks to making effective policy as well. It is expensive and lengthy, reactive (rather than proactive) to harms, and may not provide an appropriate remedy to all injuries sustained.

Although courts are imperfect policy making entities, civil tort litigation can achieve three important objectives that relate to policy: compensation, deterrence, and accountability.14 First, litigation seeks to obtain compensation on behalf of injured parties from the wrongdoers who inflicted harm, under the theory that money can help repair economic and even noneconomic damages suffered. Second, tort litigation aims to deter injury-causing behavior committed specifically by the defendant(s) to the litigation and/ or generally among this class or type of defendant. This deterrent effect can be achieved through defendants' fear of financial liability that induces them to engage in safer behavior, price increases necessitated by major damages awards, or even requirements that defendants change certain behavior or engage in industry-funded educational activities (e.g., educational advertising campaigns to raise awareness about tobacco harms).<sup>15</sup> Third, tort litigation seeks to hold wrongdoers accountable for their actions, for instance by assessing punitive damages or by publicly finding them liable for wrongdoing. Equity jurisdiction - or the ability of courts to issue injunctions that compel a defendant to refrain from or carry out certain action — can serve an additional civil litigation goal that often overlaps with deterrence and accountability objectives.16

### **III. Past Public Health Litigation**

Previous public health litigation has achieved many civil litigation goals, as summarized in *Table 1*, although it has been far from a perfect solution to the morbidity and mortality related to tobacco, asbestos, lead paint, or other harmful product exposures. Although it is beyond the scope of this article to review these litigation landscapes, objectives, and consequences in detail, brief summaries are instructive in considering the value of opioid litigation. The most frequently drawn analogy to the opioid litigation is to the tobacco litigation, given that both involve potentially addictive substances and dozens of government plaintiffs suing product manufacturers. Decades of tobacco litigation culminated in the 1998 MSA between the four major tobacco manufacturers and 46 states attorneys general plus six other jurisdictions worth \$206 billion over 25 years plus \$9 billion per year in perpetuity thereafter.<sup>17</sup> Arguably, the final "wave" of tobacco litigation, in which state governments leveraged epidemiological evidence to demonstrate public health harms, was reactive to regulatory failures and changed public health policy.<sup>18</sup> Regulatory capture of the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and members of Congress likely contributed to a paucity of tobacco regulation at the federal and state levels in the administrative and executive branches prior to the MSA, although it should be noted that the FDA did try to promulgate comprehensive tobacco regulations in the 1990s that were ultimately struck down by the Supreme Court in FDA v. Brown & Williamson Tobacco Corp.<sup>19</sup> As demonstrated by the Tobacco Papers divulged in this final litigation wave, the tobacco industry was not selfregulating for the public's benefit. Instead, evidence established that major tobacco companies knew of their products' addictive properties and nevertheless conspired to suppress this information and mislead consumers.<sup>20</sup> After the MSA and arguably related byproducts thereof, other branches of government closed certain regulatory gaps in tobacco regulation. For instance, the Congress passed the Family Smoking Prevention Tobacco Control Act in 2009, which gave the FDA greater authority to regulate tobacco marketing to youth and required warning labels on tobacco products.21

The tobacco litigation also achieved many civil tort litigation objectives. The MSA was the largest-ever settlement implemented in the U.S. that provided substantial compensation to states.<sup>22</sup> Admittedly, the money was not optimally used by many states towards preventing tobacco use harms, and some estimates suggest that only 2-3.5% of MSA revenues were used for smoking control and prevention programs.<sup>23</sup> Because MSA funds were not earmarked for specific activities, states were free to divert the money for purposes unrelated to tobacco, such as servicing debt and bridging budget gaps, although these diverted amounts varied by state.<sup>24</sup> Despite some failures, the MSA did have a short-term specific deterrent effect. Namely, it necessitated that tobacco manufacturers significantly increase the prices of cigarettes, which corresponded to a decrease in consumer demand and achieved (at least to a degree) the goal of smoking prevention and cessation.<sup>25</sup> Other deterrent effects and accountability goals were achieved by the MSA's behavior change requirements, most notably the

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 48 (2020): 279-292. © 2020 The Author(s)

enjoinders on marketing to youth (including the end of the "Joe Camel" advertising campaign) and mandatory funding for a large counter-marketing campaign spearheaded by the American Legacy Foundation.<sup>26</sup> The litigation achieved accountability objectives by publicly shaming the tobacco industry, largely through evidentiary disclosures of documents that demonstrated the tobacco industry's deliberate manipulation of consumers and were shared on a public website.27 These disclosures and the widely publicized nature of the litigation itself enhanced the public's understanding of tobacco's addictiveness and dangers and diminished the industry's credibility.28 There is limited evidence that the MSA had a lasting deterrent effect on the tobacco industry in the U.S. and abroad, however, given the growth of marketing to youth and international populations and sustained contributions to population health disease burden attributable to new exposures after the settlement.29

Large public health litigation campaigns related to other products also present interesting comparisons to opioids. Asbestos, a natural product with remarkable fire-retardant properties, was used widely in homes, public facilities, and workplaces from the 1930-1970s in the U.S. The product's carcinogenic nature largely evaded public scrutiny for decades, even though these risks were known to its manufacturers as early as the 1930s, because symptoms of mesothelioma and other cancers manifest 10-50 years after asbestos exposure.<sup>30</sup> Moreover, the industry worked to suppress the science on asbestos risks and opposed efforts to minimize asbestos in the workplace throughout the 1950s and 1960s, demonstrating ineffective market self-regulation when it came to the public's health.<sup>31</sup> Evidence of regulatory capture and failures prior to 1970 abounded in the asbestos domain.<sup>32</sup> However, groundbreaking research in the 1960s and 1970s led by Dr. Irving Selikoff that linked asbestos exposure in the workplace to malignant diseases helped to justify regulation and litigation. Subsequent regulation at the federal and state levels has sought to regulate exposure and handling of the substance to a degree, as demonstrated by the federal Occupational Safety and Health Act passed in 1970 to regulate workplace exposures and the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 2000 that designates asbestos-containing material as a hazardous substance.33

Aiming to fill various asbestos regulatory gaps enjoyed some success in more recent years. Notwithstanding one significant victory in the case *Borel v*. *Fibreboard* — wherein the Fifth Circuit upheld strict liability against asbestos manufacturers — small plaintiff firms representing private parties predomi-

nantly floundered in asbestos litigation efforts through the 1970s thanks to causation challenges and statute of limitation defenses.<sup>34</sup> But by the 1980s, armed with better epidemiological evidence, plaintiffs firms started more consistently to win asbestos cases. Some wins even secured punitive damages awards. This had the perverse effect of triggering bankruptcy filings by many asbestos manufacturers, thereby limiting recovery amounts in future years; moreover, plaintiffs' firms retained large amounts of the compensation in fees, leaving less for the injured parties.<sup>35</sup> By the 1990s, asbestos litigation showed signs of consolidation, in the form of an MDL and various class actions at the federal level. However, these cases suffered from aggregation problems and rejections of class action settlements on procedural grounds of collusion between plaintiff and defense bars.<sup>36</sup> Despite the defeats in federal court, private plaintiffs succeeded in many state court efforts to obtain some compensation and public accountability, as well as to send a strong general deterrence message to asbestos manufacturers for fear of large liability exposure.<sup>37</sup> But the litigation did not spur equity judgments (in the form of injunctions on behavior), nor did it prompt certain key regulatory changes to promote the public's health - such as an outright ban on the use of asbestos, requirements that the product be removed, or a national injury compensation fund.38

Another product that has long posed public health risks and spurred related litigation is lead paint. The federal government actually implemented a ban on lead-based paint in residential housing in 1978, prior to the influx in public health litigation in this domain. To this day, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) estimates that approximately 4 million households include children that are exposed to high levels of lead, largely due to older lead-based paints that children may consume.<sup>39</sup> Lead is known to have very harmful effects on all systems of the body and has particularly deleterious effects on child development.

Like tobacco and asbestos, lead paint spurred several waves of litigation. Beginning in 1987 and concentrated in the 1990s, private plaintiffs sued lead paint and pigment manufacturers under theories of negligence, consumer protection, and conspiracy to suppress information about risks.<sup>40</sup> In 1999, the theories claimed and plaintiffs making the claims in the litigation shifted — namely to public nuisance causes of action brought by governments. These new consolidation and collectivist strategies, as were pursued in the tobacco and asbestos litigation contexts, enjoyed some limited successes in the lead paint context.<sup>41</sup> But ultimately, this avenue faced causation hurdles, whereby plaintiffs were challenged to show that the defendant

Focus of Litigation	Public Health Litigation to Address:		Civil Tort Litigation Objectives Achieved				
	Regulatory	Market		Deterrence			
	Failures	Failures	Compensation	Specific	General	Accountability	Equity
Tobacco	x	x	x	x	x	x	x
Asbestos	x	x	x	x	x	x	x
Lead Paint	x	x	x	x	x	x	x
Opioids	x	x	x	x	x	x	x

# Table I Public Health Tort Litigation Role and Objectives Achieved

paint manufacturers "controlled the instrumentality that caused the nuisance."42 One recent plaintiff success in a case in California that took 17 years to wind its way through the courts affirmed a jury award under the public nuisance theory of liability, however.43 Its impact is only just beginning to unfold. But as a general matter, lead paint litigation perhaps addressed some market failures, but had less potential to fill regulatory gaps or specifically deter an industry that was already banned in the U.S. Plaintiff wins have been sparse and led to only limited compensation, or achievement of other public health goals. Moreover, the long length of time required for the asbestos and other public health litigation enterprises to achieve substantial "wins" has complicated their ability to abate public health harms in a direct and timely way.

# IV. The Value of Opioid Litigation to Address a Public Health Crisis

### a) An Overview of the Opioid Litigation Landscape

What value has opioid litigation brought to addressing the public health crisis, and what is its future potential? As alluded to and much like the tobacco and other litigation domains discussed, opioid litigation has proceeded in several distinct but overlapping waves, culminating in a third wave characterized by mass tort suits alleging population harms. Table 2 provides an overview of these waves of litigation and includes for each: predominant suits, public perception of opioid analgesics, common claims, and usual winner. Opioid cases involve a diverse set of claimants: individuals harmed by opioid analgesics brought cases in the first wave; *classes* of injured individuals brought suit in the second wave; and governments (state, county, tribal, and federal) sued in the third wave that continues to present.44 Fewer cases have been brought by hospital and health care organizations, suing for the costs they

have borne from opioid prescribing-related harms. The most common defendant in early cases and to this day is Purdue Pharma, although other opioid analgesic manufacturers frequently named include Johnson and Johnson (and its subsidiaries), Janssen Pharmaceuticals Inc., Insys Therapeutics, Teva Pharmaceuticals, Endo Health Solutions Inc., and Allergan PLC.<sup>45</sup> Other common defendants include dominant opioid distributors — McKesson Corporation, Cardinal Health, AmerisourceBergen, Mallinckrodt, and Miami-Luken — as well as major pharmacies like Walgreens, RiteAid, and CVS.<sup>46</sup>

Liability theories asserted in opioid litigation and their outcomes have varied depending on the parties to the suit. In the first wave of litigation, individual plaintiffs most typically asserted personal injury claims against manufacturers. Manufacturers were accused of fraudulently misrepresenting in advertising and detailing efforts opioid analgesic effectiveness for treating pain and non-addictive nature, failing to adequately warn consumers about their products' potentially addictive properties, and failing to include tamper resistant formulations for these drugs. These cases typically were dismissed in early stages of litigation, when defendants successfully asserted defenses such as: lack of causation (given the many contributors to addiction and ensuing harms); wrongful conduct on the part of some individual plaintiffs in illegally obtaining prescription opioids; and product misuse on the part of patients.48 The second wave of opioid litigation involved attempts to aggregate individual defendants into classes. However, the classes typically were not certified for lack of commonality among class members because individuals had different trajectories of product use that contributed to their respective harms.49

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 48 (2020): 279-292. © 2020 The Author(s)

#### Table 2 Opioid Litigation Waves

	l st iteration (early 2000s)	2nd iteration (2000s, resurging)	3rd iteration (2000s to present)
Type of suit	Individual personal injury	Class action	Government suits
Public perception of opioid analgesics	Prescribed liberally for pain	Prescribed liberally; growing concerns	Not appropriate for some chronic pain; over-prescribed
Claims	Design defect, negligent distribution, failure to warn, fraud	Similar to individual suits	Fraud, unjust enrichment, public nuisance, negligence, FDCA, CSA, RICO violations
Usual winner	Opioid companies. Successful defenses: product misuse, wrongful conduct, lack of causation	Opioid companies for failure of commonality requirement for class certification	Many settlements To be determined

Notes: FDCA, Food Drug and Control Act; CSA, Controlled Substances Act; RICO, The Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act.

The third wave of opioid litigation has proven the most viable. Government plaintiffs, armed with greater resources and more robust population-level evidence that establishes patterns of violations and injuries, have asserted aggregate harms under statebased public nuisance, fraud, conspiracy, and unjust enrichment theories and/or federal statutes.<sup>50</sup> A significant development in this wave has been the consolidation of approximately 2700 cases into a federal MDL, overseen by Judge Dan Aaron Polster who is keen to achieve a productive, global settlement. As well, a spate of criminal charges against Purdue Pharma executives, which resulted in a \$634 million settlement in 2007, and more recently owners (i.e., the Sackler family) have elevated potential liabilities of and spurred a bankruptcy settlement proposal with this closely-held company.<sup>51</sup> Recent settlements in a number of state cases are likely to be an indicator of additional settlements or jury awards to come. However, there are significant challenges to achieving an equitable global settlement, including important structural barriers like: contingency fees paid to private firms (working on behalf of governments) who may have ulterior motives to settle quickly; loss of control over the course of the litigation for those plaintiffs not part of the negotiating lead counsel teams; complexity of settling among so many parties with diverse and sometimes competing interests in state and federal courts; and limited engagement

of the public health community in the negotiating process.  $^{\rm 52}$ 

## b) Public Health and Civil Tort Objectives of Opioid Litigation

The goals of the current opioid litigation are widespread and ambitious. This discussion will focus on the third wave of litigation and what governments can and have achieved through litigation, rather than the goals of private party litigation. In terms of public health objectives, Judge Polster said the following in the first of many MDL settlement hearings:

The federal government is probably the least likely branch of government to try and tackle this, but candidly, the other branches of government, federal and state, have punted. So it's here. So I don't think anyone in the country is interested in a whole lot of finger-pointing at this point, and I'm not either ...my objective is to do something meaningful to abate this crisis, and to do it in 2018.<sup>53</sup>

As Judge Polster's comments suggest, other branches of government were slow to respond to the opioid crisis. State policymakers acted before the federal government, but even state responses did not start in earnest until well over a decade after prescribing and deaths began their precipitous climb.<sup>54</sup>

Several high profile examples demonstrate significant federal regulatory failures and gaps in prescription opioid oversight. For instance, a Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA) whistleblower disclosed that members of Congress close to the pharmaceutical lobby pushed for policies directly requested by the industry. Specifically, Congress passed a 2016 law that stripped the DEA of certain monitoring and enforcement powers, including the ability to freeze suspicious pharmaceutical shipments, at the height of the opioid crisis and following a \$102 million lobbying campaign by the industry.55 Federal civil case filings against drug wholesalers fell from 131 in 2011 to 40 in 2014, rebounding somewhat to 64 in 2016 - perhaps providing evidence that the pharmaceutical industry had captured the Department of Justice and affected it's behavior around charges and intervening into DEA enforcement activities.56

The FDA has long been critiqued for its lax response in regulating prescription opioid harms.<sup>57</sup> Noted oversights include: passive post-marketing surveillance of these drugs even when they are subject to a Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy (REMS) program;58 approval of potent opioids such as Zohydro (2013) and Dsuvia (2018), despite a panoply of opioid analgesics already on the market and these products' potential for misuse amidst the height of the opioid crisis;59 and lack of incentives to spur innovation in the addiction treatment space (at least until recently). More generally, pharmaceutical companies exert influence over the FDA, calling into question the agency's independence in decision-making. Evidence of this includes: that a large proportion of the FDA's budget has been paid for by the pharmaceutical industry since the 1990s associated with drug application and approval fees;60 a revolving door between the agency and pharmaceutical industry employees;61 and "pay-for-play" type deals whereby pharmaceutical executives have paid to meet privately with FDA executives and influence analgesic division recommendations.62

The pharmaceutical industry also has exhibited substantial self-regulation failures when it comes to ensuring the safe use of their opioid products. Drug suppliers should be motivated to protect consumers from harms related to their products: if these products prove dangerous, then consumer demand and company profits will decrease and the image of the company will be tarnished. Nevertheless, firms repeatedly seem to favor short-term profits over longterm product safety, as occurred in the opioid space. Purdue Pharma's sophisticated marketing plan for OxyContin has been documented extensively, and other defendants to the litigation are alleged to have engaged in similar conduct. In its OxyContin detailing efforts, Purdue profiled individual providers, detailing their prescribing patterns, and targeted those who prescribed large quantities of opioids and those with large numbers of patients with chronic pain.63 Purdue also created a generous incentive structure for its sales representatives to increase OxyContin sales in their regions and more than doubled the size of its sales force from 1996-2000.64 Sales representatives provided free samples and coupon programs, along with branded gifts, to prescribers to promote the drug.65 Despite a lack of clinical evidence to support its claims, Purdue pushed the message, including through physician front-men, that opioids were non-addictive and could be prescribed liberally to treat non-malignant pain.<sup>66</sup> The result was a nearly tenfold increase in OxyContin prescriptions for non-malignant pain, from 670,000 in 1997 to 6.2 million in 2002.67 Other companies engaged in similar behaviors. For example, Insys Therapeutics' aggressively targeted non-cancer patient populations (via prescribers) for its powerful fentanyl product approved for the treatment of cancer, Subsys<sup>®</sup>, to increase market share. Insys did this by conveying misleading marketing messages to its sales force and, by extension, the prescribers they detailed.68

In summary, litigation is bringing to light growing evidence to support allegations that opioid companies failed to self-regulate in the interest of public health, and liability may attach to some of these failures. Certain opioid manufacturers deliberately misrepresented and fraudulently marketed their drugs, despite some known risks and even REMS programs in place for post-marketing surveillance. Certain distributors appear to have supplied opioids in quantities beyond what seemed plausibly medically necessary and colluded with other distributors in neglecting to report suspicious order. Some pharmacies dispensed opioids in alarmingly high dosages. Evidence of these practices and agreements to change behavior have served as the basis for new government regulatory oversight and past settlements with key defendants, as detailed below. Public health litigation thus can and has played a role in addressing serious opioid market failures.

Past opioid litigation settlements also have achieved certain civil tort litigation objectives, a trend poised to continue into the future. Table 3 sets forth key opioid settlement terms among government plaintiffs (states and federal) and various defendants (manufacturers, distributors, and pharmacies) to illustrate satisfied tort litigation objectives. This is not to suggest that all opioid suits have arrived at productive outcomes; many have not settled or have done so on less than ideal terms. For instance, the first settlement included in Table 3 of 2007 between 27 states Attorneys General and Purdue settled for a paltry amount

(\$19.5 million) given the many plaintiffs involved and failed to attribute much accountability to Purdue Pharma.<sup>69</sup> The opioid crisis in states party to this deal only accelerated after the settlement, and Purdue has been accused in subsequent litigation of continuing the very behaviors forbidden in the settlement namely, making misrepresentations about its opioid product's addictiveness.<sup>70</sup> On a whole, however, these settlements largely represent positive developments that are likely to be replicated and built upon in settlements and perhaps judgments to come.

First, in terms of compensation, opioid cases have garnered increasing sums over time, ranging from the \$19.5 million in the aforementioned settlement between the states Attorneys General and Purdue Pharma, to \$270 million in the 2019 settlement between the State of Oklahoma and Purdue, to almost \$500 million in the Oklahoma judgment against Johnson & Johnson.71 More recent compensation amounts reflect a growing understanding of the costs of the crisis, estimated to range nationally from \$75 million in 2013 up to \$500 billion per year — for a total cost of the epidemic since 2001 of \$1 trillion.72 Governments bear about half of these cumulative costs.73 Future opioid litigation could garner much more substantial sums, particularly if parties to the MDL settle as is under discussion with many. Assuming opioid companies do not routinely file for bankruptcy, an MDL global settlement reasonably could be on the order of tens of billions if all parties come to the negotiating table, given the tobacco MSA precedent, extraordinary costs of the crisis, and current settlement talks.74 Although suppliers of opioid analgesics cannot reasonably be expected to bear all opioid-related costs borne by governments or other parties, their pivotal role in fostering addiction by alleged deceitful, misleading, and unlawful means to achieve tremendous profits appears to justify some compensation to ameliorate civil harms.

Another positive compensation development is the earmarking of funds, as we have seen in many state cases (e.g., Kentucky and Oklahoma settlements, Table 3). The Oklahoma settlement, negotiated by the Attorney General with Purdue, was particularly encouraging because it specifically allocated funds to the Center for Wellness and Recovery at Oklahoma State University (\$102.5 million).<sup>75</sup> This center is focused on addiction treatment — both providing care and also developing new research — across the state and will use the money to further these goals.<sup>76</sup> Another \$12.5 million was allocated to cities and counties to abate their opioid crisis nuisances.<sup>77</sup> While this money can be spent in various ways by local governments, the uses must abate opioid harms and cannot be diverted to unre-

lated purposes, unlike with to bacco MSA funds. (Of note, however, after the Oklahoma settlement was announced the disgruntled legislature passed a law to require that they over see the allocations of future settlements, as occurred with the MSA.<sup>78</sup>)

Opioid litigation moreover appears to have had a deterrent effect on the companies that historically supplied and continue to supply prescription opioids. This stands in contrast to the lead paint litigation, wherein companies were out of business by the time litigation penalties or behavior change requirements could have any deterrent effect. In the case of opioids, the monetary damages may not have deterred some companies, they do seem to have deterred others. For instance, Purdue Pharma is on the verge of bankruptcy arrangements and Insys Therapeutics, which has paid penalties in both civil and criminal cases totaling at least \$230 million, recently filed for bankruptcy.79 Bankruptcy filings may prevent these companies from operating in the future, or at a minimum, could make them recalibrate the risks of pursuing profits over public health concerns. On the other hand, bankruptcy filings could limit the financial resources available in future settlements (as happened in the case of asbestos) and thus may act a as a "shield" from public health accountability.80

Beyond monetary penalties, various settlements have included behavior change requirements that specifically deter opioid suppliers from engaging in unlawful acts, as shown in Table 3. For manufacturers, settlements increasingly include terms that forbid prescription opioid marketing or promotion altogether or for a period of time within jurisdictions party to the litigation (e.g., Illinois and Massachusetts for Insys Therapeutics, and Oklahoma and 27 other states for Purdue Pharma).<sup>81</sup> For distributors and pharmacies, behavior change requirements often involve suspension of opioid analgesic distribution or sales to jurisdictions where they were excessively supplied, strict reporting of suspicious shipments or sales to the DEA as required under the CSA, and heightened internal monitoring systems that track shipments and flag outliers (Table 3). On the other hand, the litigation could serve to over-deter many drug companies from innovating, manufacturing, and supplying opioid analgesics, which could exacerbate pain suffering for some patients. Evidence of opioid analgesic shortages (let alone relating to the litigation) is so far scant, but this potential unintended consequence is one to carefully monitor.

Opioid litigation has changed the behavior of at least some opioid companies that are taking voluntary steps to address the crisis. For instance, several opioid suppliers are donating profits to abate the crisis and seeking to innovate new products that deter abuse, treat pain non-addictively, or manage addiction.82 Purdue Pharma introduced an abuse-deterrent formulation of OxyContin, the first of its kind to be approved by the FDA, in 2010. Purdue also financially supports prescription drug monitoring program development across the states to help prevent diversion, problematic polypharmacy, and "doctor or pharmacy shopping" for opioids and donates to naloxone access and medication for opioid use disorder expansion efforts.83 Purdue Pharma also volunteered to stop marketing prescription opioids to physicians.<sup>84</sup> These steps appear to be directly or indirectly tied to the litigation efforts, which changed public perception of opioid analgesics and the companies making them and pressured suppliers to modify any questionable practices that arguably contributed to the crisis.

Finally, the litigation has succeeded in holding opioid suppliers accountable for their alleged wrongdoings, at least to a degree. One of the drawbacks to settlements, as compared to a judge or jury trial verdict in a plaintiff's favor, is the frequent lack of admission of fault on the part of defendants (Table 3). For instance, Purdue Pharma and Johnson & Johnson have yet to admit responsibility in any of the opioid litigation settlements to which either has been a party. Distributor and pharmacy defendants more frequently have admitted fault (Table 3). Admission of responsibility is important as it documents, on the record, that a defendant engaged in legal wrongdoing, and forms the basis of their penalties or behavior change requirements. Even without admission, however, the publicity garnered from the litigation and implied responsibility arising from a settlement agreement or actual liability demonstrated in a judgment serve to hold companies accountable. Evidence divulged in litigation also can induce policymakers to act and start to fill regulatory gaps. For instance, Senator Claire McCaskill's investigations of various opioid distributors and significant opioid legislation have followed on the heals of litigation.85

Future behavior change induced by and initiatives that can be funded by damages arising from the litigation can augment existing abatement efforts and serve to further hold opioid companies accountable for their actions. Settlements or judgments could require opioid suppliers to engage in counter-advertising campaigns, much like in the "Truth" campaign generated from the tobacco MSA, and to fund educational efforts (though not be involved in generating their content) geared towards prescribers, pain specialists, and addiction treatment specialists. Companies could be required to invest in and innovate new (non-addictive) pain and opioid addiction therapies, along with fund research into initiatives with proven effectiveness to triage opioid harms (e.g., robust prescription drug monitoring programs often paired with pain clinic regulation, naloxone distribution, needle exchange programs, provision of medications to treat opioid use disorder and counseling).<sup>86</sup> Strict compliance with federal laws (including the CSA's reporting requirements and the FDCA's marketing requirements) and state laws, and limits on marketing and lobbying tactics around prescription opioids (both direct-to-consumer and to professionals) should also be required. Finally, assistance with funding and programming targeted at structural determinants of disease (e.g., housing and employment services for those in recovery) could also be incumbent upon opioid suppliers to hold them accountable for the prescription opioid-related outcomes among vulnerable sectors of the population.

### V. Conclusion

Prescription opioid litigation already has addressed many regulatory and market failures and has achieved numerous civil tort litigation objectives. It has arguably contributed more value in these regards than several other public health litigation agendas discussed briefly herein, such as asbestos and lead paint (Table 1), and has further potential to do so. Lessons learned from the tobacco MSA and previous opioid settlements (Table 3) can help to guide best practices going forward to maximize the impact of the current wave of government opioid suits. For example, generous monetary awards that specifically earmark use of funds for addiction treatment and support services, naloxone distribution and administration, pain and addiction therapy innovation, evidence-based diversion prevention efforts, structural determinants of opioid harms, and professional education on germane topics, are warranted. As well, prohibitions on demonstrated illegal and harmful practices – such as failure to report suspicious shipments or diversion under the CSA, and false marketing or representations in violation of the FDCA or state laws - ought to be included in settlements or judgments. Finally, admissions of fault and transparent, public reporting of court records and settlement terms would further serve to hold companies accountable for any wrongdoing. These steps would further tort litigation goals and public health purposes of the enterprise.

Litigation is certainly not a panacea or substitute for other regulatory actions, and instead should serve as a complement. It can highlight deficiencies in other branches of government and help to reform them. Indeed, legislative and executive branches do seem to be acting with greater fervor in recent years,

# Table 3 Civil Tort Objectives Achieved in Representative Opioid Settlements

	Claims	Tort Objectives Achieved			
Case		Compensation	Deterrence	Accountability	
2007 27 State Attorneys General (OR, AZ, AR, CA, CT, ID, IL, KY, LA, ME, MD, MA, MT, NE, NV, NM, NC, OH, PA, SC, TN, TX, VT, VA, WA, WI, DC) v. Purdue Pharma (state court)	<ul> <li>Misrepresentations in off-label marketing of OxyContin</li> <li>Failure to adequately disclose OxyContin's risk for abuse and diversion</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>\$19.5 million, divided among the states</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Stop false, misleading, or deceptive claims re: OxyContin</li> <li>Stop excessive/abusive advertising practices and all off-label marketing</li> <li>Establish internal abuse-and- diversion detection program</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>No fault admitted</li> <li>Publicity and information about settlement terms</li> </ul>	
2015 Commonwealth of Kentucky v. Purdue Pharma L.P. (state court)	<ul> <li>Misrepresentations in marketing activities pro- moting OxyContin from 1996 to 2001</li> </ul>	• \$24 million (installments over 8 years)	Payments go to a restricted fund for public health initia- tives, including addiction treatment	<ul> <li>No fault admitted</li> <li>Publicity and information about settlement terms</li> <li>Judge unsealed court documents to make Purdue practices known to the public</li> </ul>	
2016 United States v. Cardinal Health (federal court)	<ul> <li>Failure to identify and report suspicious orders of opioid medications in violation of the CSA</li> <li>Failure to meet record- keeping responsibilities under the CSA</li> </ul>	• \$44 million	<ul> <li>Comply with CSA reporting requirements at temporarily heightened standard</li> <li>Implement new internal structures for monitoring compliance</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Fault admitted re: failure to re- port suspicious shipments</li> <li>Public settlement terms</li> </ul>	
2016 United States v. McKesson Corporation (federal court)	<ul> <li>Failure to comply with 2008 agreement with DOJ for reporting violations under the CSA, particularly re- garding oxycodone and hydrocodone</li> <li>Inadequate design &amp; implementation of de- tection and reporting system under CSA</li> <li>Failure to protect against diversion of narcotic medication at a dozen distribution centers</li> </ul>	• \$150 million	<ul> <li>Suspend operations at four distribution centers for period of 1–3 years</li> <li>Implement "first of its kind" internal monitoring system featuring independent review board</li> <li>Comply with heightened CSA standards for 5-year period</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Fault admitted re: failure to re- port suspicious shipments</li> <li>Public settlement terms</li> </ul>	

288

		Tort Objectives Achieved			
Case	Claims	Compensation	Deterrence	Accountability	
2017 United States v. Mallinckrodt (federal court)	<ul> <li>Failure to identify and report suspicious orders to the DEA, particularly regarding oxycodone, in violation of the Con- trolled Substances Act (CSA)</li> <li>Additional CSA viola- tions from recordkeep- ing practices at manufac- turing plants</li> </ul>	• \$35 million	<ul> <li>Enter novel "parallel agreement" with the DEA to monitor and allow access to downstream purchasing information, or "chargeback" data</li> <li>Comply with additional monitoring and recordkeep- ing procedures to prevent diversion</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>No fault admitted</li> <li>Public settlement terms</li> </ul>	
2017 United States v. Costco (federal court)	<ul> <li>Improperly filling prescriptions that were non-compliant with CSA requirements</li> <li>Violating CSA record- keeping provisions at pharmacies and distribu- tion centers</li> </ul>	• \$11.75 million	<ul> <li>Invest in new pharmacy back-end management system to facilitate CSA compliance</li> <li>Implement internal audit system with 3-years of unfettered access for DEA inspections</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Fault admitted re: violations of CSA obligations</li> <li>Public settlement terms</li> </ul>	
2017 United States v. Safeway (federal court)	<ul> <li>Alaska &amp; Washington pharmacies locations lost track of tens of thousands of hydro- codone tablets due to inadequate monitoring</li> <li>Insufficient compliance with CSA monitoring requirements to prevent diversion at pharmacies across the company</li> </ul>	• \$3 million	<ul> <li>Invest in new pharmacy back-end management system to facilitate CSA compliance</li> <li>Implement internal audit system with 3-years of unfettered access for DEA inspections</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Fault admitted re: failure to report missing medica- tions in a timely fashion</li> <li>Public settlement terms</li> </ul>	
2019 State of Oklahoma v. Purdue Pharma (state court)	<ul> <li>Deceptive marketing of opioid medications to overstate their efficacy and falsely downplay their addiction risks</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>\$270 million,</li> <li>\$102.5 million of which goes to OSU Center for Wellness and Recovery; \$60 million to pay outside counsel;</li> <li>\$12.5 million to political subdivi- sions of OK</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Stop marketing opioid analgesic medications in OK state in perpetuity</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>No fault admitted</li> <li>Public settlement terms</li> </ul>	

for instance by enacting the SUPPORT for Patients and Communities Act and a panoply of state laws.<sup>87</sup> If effectively wielded, litigation can (and already has served to) jumpstart needed funds and behavior changes to seriously address opioid harms and abate the crisis.

#### Acknowledgments

Dr. Haffajee's work on this article was supported by funding from the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences of the National Institutes of Health (grant #KL2TR002241) and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (grant #U01CE002780).

#### Note

The author has no conflicts to declare.

#### Endnotes

- L.O. Gostin and L.F. Wiley, *Public Health Law: Power, Duty, Restraint* (Oakland: University of California Press, 2016): at 227.
- H. Hedegaard, A.M. Miniño, and M. Warner, "Drug Overdose Deaths in the United States, 1999–2017," National Center for Health Statistics Data Brief 329 (Nov. 2018), available at <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db329.htm">https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db329.htm</a> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- A.R. Gluck, A. Hall, and G. Curfman, "Civil Litigation and the Opioid Epidemic: The Role of Courts in a National Health Crisis," *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 46, no. 2 (2018): 351-366, at 359-360; N. Raymond, "NY Accuses Opioid Maker Purdue of Illegal Funds Transfers to Sacklers," *Reuters*, Mar. 28, 2019, *available at* <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioid-maker-purdue-of-illegal-fund-transfers-to-sacklers-idUSKCN1R9220>">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioid-maker-purdue-of-illegal-fund-transfers-to-sacklers-idUSKCN1R9220>">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioid-maker-purdue-of-illegal-fund-transfers-to-sacklers-idUSKCN1R9220>">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioid-maker-purdue-of-illegal-fund-transfers-to-sacklers-idUSKCN1R9220>">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioid-maker-purdue-of-illegal-fund-transfers-to-sacklers-idUSKCN1R9220>">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioid-maker-purdue-of-illegal-fund-transfers-to-sacklers-idUSKCN1R9220>">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioid-maker-purdue-of-illegal-fund-transfers-to-sacklers-idUSKCN1R9220>">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioid-maker-purdue-of-illegal-fund-transfers-to-sacklers-idUSKCN1R9220>">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioid-maker-purdue-of-illegal-fund-transfers-to-sacklers-idUSKCN1R920>">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/n-y-accuses-opioids-litigation/
- R.L. Haffajee and M.M. Mello, "Drug Companies' Liability for the Opioid Epidemic," N. Engl. J. Med. 377, no. 24 (2017): 2301-2305, at 2302-2303; See Gostin and Wiley, supra note 1, at 229-46.
- F. Diep, "What Oklahoma's \$270 Million Settlement with Purdue Pharma Means for the 1,000-Plus Opioid Cases Still Pending," Pacific Standard, Mar. 27, 2019, available at <a href="https://">https://</a> psmag.com/news/what-oklahomas-settlement-with-purduepharma-means-for-opioid-cases> (last visited April 14, 2020); J. Feeley, "More States Could Settle Opioid Suits in Wake of West Virginia's McKesson Deal," Insurance Journal, May 6, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.insurancejournal.com/news/">https://www.insurancejournal.com/news/</a> national/2019/05/06/525515.htm> (last visited April 14, 2020); Company Statement, "Teva Reaches Agreement with State of Oklahoma to Resolve State's Claim Against the Company," Associated Press, May 26, 2019, available at <a href="https://">https://</a> www.apnews.com/Business%20Wire/e3cbd00425694f2eb-6ba2725620022db> (last visited April 14, 2020); S. Becker and E. Smith, "Oklahoma Judge Miscalculated How Much Johnson & Johnson Would Pay for the State's Opioid Crisis," CNN, October 16, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.cnn">https://www.cnn</a>. com/2019/10/15/health/oklahoma-opioid-judgment-miscalculation/index.html> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- L. Bernstein, et al., "Last-Ditch Opioid Settlement in Ohio Could Open Door for Much Larger Deal," *The Washington Post*, October 21, 2019, *available at* <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/ohio-counties-drug-firms-reach-260m-settlement-averting-trial/2019/10/21/c9ac1dd4-f39f-11e9-ad8b-85e2aa00b5ce\_story.html> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- D. Carr, C.S. Davis, and L. Rutkow, "Reducing Harm through Litigation against Opioid Manufacturers? Lessons from the Tobacco Wars," *Public Health Reports* 133, no. 2 (2018): 207-213, at 209-210.

- 8. See Gostin and Wiley, *supra* note 1, at 228-229; W.E. Parmet and R.A. Daynard, "The New Public Health Litigation," *Annual Review of Public Health* 21 (2000): 437–54, at 439-441.
- 9. Haffajee and Mello, *supra* note 4, at 2301-2305; See Gostin and Wiley, *supra* note 1, at 229-46.
- 10. See Gostin and Wiley, supra note 1, at 227.
- Id.; P.D. Jacobson and K.E. Warner, "Litigation and Public Health Policy Making: The Case of Tobacco Control," *Journal* of *Health Politics, Policy & Law* 24, no. 4 (1999): 769-804, at 793-795.
- 12. G.N. Rosenberg, *The Hollow Hope: Can Courts Bring About Social Change* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1991): at 39-69.
- 13. *Id.* at 39-69.
- 14. See Jacobson and Warner, *supra* note 11, at 772.
- 15. See Parmet and Daynard, supra note 8, at 446-447.
- 16. See Jacobson and Warner, *supra* note 11, at 772-773.
- 17. See generally National Association of Attorneys General, Master Settlement Agreement (2014), available at <http:// www.naag.org/assets/redesign/files/msa-tobacco/MSA.pdf> (last visited April 14, 2020); Tobacco Control Legal Consortium, Public Health Law Center, The Master Settlement Agreement: An Overview (2015), available at <http://www. publichealthlawcenter.org/sites/default/files/resources/tclc-fsmsa-overview-2015.pdf> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- 18. See Jacobson and Warner, *supra* note 11, at 779.
- 19. Id. at 784; see generally FDA v. Brown & Williamson Tobacco Corp., 529 U.S. 120 (2000).
- P. Pringle, "The Chronicles of Tobacco: An Account of the Forces that Brought the Tobacco Industry to the Negotiating Table," William Mitchell Law Review 25, no. 2 (1999): 387-395, at 387-388.
- Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act, Pub.L. 111–31, H.R. 1256 (2009).
- C. Healton, "The Tobacco Master Settlement Agreement— Strategic Lessons for Addressing Public Health Problems," N. Eng. J. Med. 379, no. 11 (2018): 997-1000, at 997.
- 23. U.S. Government Accountability Office, "States' Allocations of Payments from the Tobacco Companies for Fiscal Years 2000 through 2005," GAO-07-534T (2007), at 6, available at <https://www.gao.gov/assets/120/115580.pdf> (last visited April 14, 2020); A.J. Haile and M.W. Krueger-Andes, "Landmark Settlements and Unintended Consequences," University of Toledo Law Review 44, no. 1 (2012): 145-178, at 146; W.J. Jones and G. Silvestri, "The Master Settlement Agreement and its Impact on Tobacco Use 10 Years Later: Lessons for Physicians about Health Policy Making," Chest 137, no. 3 (2010): 692-700, at 694.
- 24. See Carr et al., *supra* note 7, at 212; U.S. Government Accountability Office, *supra* note 24, at 6; Jones and Sylvestri, *supra* note 24, at 694-697.
- 25. See Jones and Sylvestri, *supra* note 23, at 697; Parmet and Daynard, *supra* note 8, at 447; Jacobson and Warner, *supra* note 11, at 787.
- 26. S.A. Schroeder, "Tobacco Control in the Wake of the 1998 Master Settlement Agreement," N. Eng. J. Med. 350, no. 3 (2004): 293-301, at 296-297; see Jacobson and Warner, supra note 11, at 788-789; Carr et al., supra note 7, at 212.
- 27. See Jacobson and Warner, *supra* note 11, at 788; University of San Francisco Library and Center for Knowledge Management, "Truth Tobacco Industry Documents," *available at* <a href="https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf.edu/tobacco/">https://www.industrydocuments.ucsf.edu/tobacco/</a>> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- 28. See Jacobson and Warner, supra note 11, at 788.
- 29. See Jones and Sylvestri, *supra* note 23, at 695.
- Mesothelioma and Asbestos Awareness Center, "Asbestos," last updated May 13, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.maacenter.org/asbestos/">https://www.maacenter.org/asbestos/</a>> (last visited April 14, 2020); D.R. Hensler, "Asbestos Litigation in the United States: Triumph and Failure of the Civil Justice System," *Connecticut Law Journal* 12, no. 2 (2005): 255-280, at 258.
- 31. See Hensler, supra note 30, at 258.

- 32. M.J. White, "Asbestos and the Future of Mass Torts," *Journal* of *Economic Perspectives* 18, no. 2 (2004): 183-204, at 186.
- 33. J.L. Leonardi, "It's Still Here the Continuing Battle over Asbestos in America," Villanova Law Review 16, no. 1 (2005): 129-148, at 140; see Hensler, supra note 30, at 259; Mesothelioma and Asbestos Awareness Center, "Asbestos," last updated May 13, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.maacenter.org/asbestos/">https://www.maacenter.org/asbestos/</a>> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- Borel v. Fibreboard, 493 F.2d 1076, 1093-96 (5th Cir. 1973); Hensler, supra note 30, at 259-61.
- 35. See Hensler, *supra* note 30, at 261-273.
- 36. *Id.* at 261-279.
- 37. Id. at 279.
- See Leonardi, supra note 33, at 130-131; Hensler, supra note 30, at 279.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Lead," last updated Feb. 4, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/nceh/lead/">https://www.cdc.gov/nceh/lead/</a>> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- 40. S.A. Smith, "Turning Lead into Asbestos and Tobacco: Litigation Alchemy Gone Wrong," *Defense Counsel Journal* 71, no. 2 (2004): 119-130, at 119.
- P. Tipps, "Controlling the Lead Paint Debate: Why Control is Not an Element of Public Nuisance," *Boston College Law Review* 50, no. 2 (2009): 605-638, at 621-624.
- 42. Id. at 609-10.
- 43. M. Hiltzik, "This Lawsuit to Force Lead Paint Makers to Clean Up California Homes Has been in Court for 17 Years," L.A. Times, Apr. 21, 2017, available at <a href="https://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-lead-paint-case-20170423-story">https://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-lead-paint-case-20170423-story</a>. html> (last visited April 14, 2020); M. Hiltik, "In Landmark Ruling, Court Orders Paint Companies to Pay to Clean Lead Paint Out of California Homes," L.A. Times, Nov. 15, 2017, available at <a href="https://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-lead-paint-ruling-20171115-story.html">https://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-lead-paint-case-20170423-story. html>">https://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-lead-paint">https://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/la-fi-hiltzik-lead-paint-case-20170423-story. html></a> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- 44. Haffajee and Mello, *supra* note 4, at 2302-2303.
- 45. Id. at 2302-2303; Gluck et al., supra note 3, at 355.
- Haffajee and Mello, supra note 4, at 2302-2303; Gluck et al., supra note 3, at 355-356.
- 47. Haffajee and Mello, *supra* note 4, at 2302-2305.
- 48. *Id.*
- 49. *Id*.
- 50. *Id.*; Gluck, *supra* note 3, at 355-358.
- A. Belmonte, "How an American Billionaire Predicted and Then Profited from — an Oxycontin 'Prescription Blizzard'," Yahoo Finance, Jun. 12, 2019, available at <https://finance. yahoo.com/news/opioid-crisis-purdue-sacklers-141623926. html> (last visited April 14, 2020); B. Mann, "Partisan Divide Grows over Opioid Settlement Plan," National Public Radio, October 20, 2019, available at <https://www.npr. org/2019/10/20/771364817/partisan-divide-grows-over-opioid-settlement-plan> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- 52. J. Ausness, "Litigation Against Drug Companies Is Ineffective," Presentation at the 25th Annual Thomas Pitts Lectureship in Medical Ethics, Medical University of South Carolina, Charleston, South Carolina, April 4, 2019.
- 53. In Re: National Prescription Opiate Litigation, Transcript of Proceedings before the Honorable Dan A. Polster United States District Judge and before the Honorable David A. Ruiz United States Magistrate Judge, U.S. District Court Northern District of Ohio, MDL No. 2804 Case No. 1:17-CV-2804, Cleveland, Ohio, January 9, 2018: at 4.
- R.L. Haffajee and R.G. Frank, "Making the Opioid Emergency Effective," JAMA Psychiatry 75, no. 8 (2018): 767-768, at 767-768; R.L. Haffajee and C.A. French, "Provider Perceptions of System-Level Opioid Prescribing and Addiction Treatment Policies," Current Opinions in Psychology 30 (2019): 65-73, at 66.
- 55. B. Whitaker, "Ex-DEA Agent: Opioid Crisis Fueled by Drug Industry and Congress," 60 Minutes, June 17, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/news/60-minutes-ex-deaagent-opioid-crisis-fueled-by-drug-industry-and-congress/">https://www.cbsnews.com/news/60-minutes-ex-deaagent-opioid-crisis-fueled-by-drug-industry-and-congress/</a>>

(last visited April 14, 2020); S. Higham and L. Bernstein, "The Drug Industry's Triumph Over the DEA," *Washington Post*, Oct. 15, 2017, *available at* <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrycongress/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.cb05f50ac55b>">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrycongress/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.cb05f50ac55b>">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrycongress/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.cb05f50ac55b>">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrycongress/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.cb05f50ac55b>">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrycongress/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.cb05f50ac55b>">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrycongress/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.cb05f50ac55b>">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrycongress/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.cb05f50ac55b>">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrycongress/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.cb05f50ac55b>">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrycongress/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.cb05f50ac55b>">https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrycom/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrystructure.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industrystructure.com/graphics/2017/investigations/</a>

- 56. Editorial Board, "Locating Blame in the Opioid Epidemic," Washington Post, Oct. 30, 2016, available at < https://www. washingtonpost.com/opinions/is-the-dea-partly-to-blame-forthe-opioid-epidemic/2016/10/30/2fd5dc30-9c78-11e6-b3c9f662adaa0048\_story.html?utm\_term=.4552b1f57ae0 > (last visited April 14, 2020).
- 57. Committee on Pain Management and Regulatory Strategies to Address Prescription Opioid Abuse, Pain Management and the Opioid Epidemic (R. J. Bonnie et al., eds., 2017): at 359-409; P.J. Zettler, "Implementing a Public Health Perspective in FDA Drug Regulation," Food and Drug Law Journal 73, no. 2 (2018): 221-256, at 235-255; K.J. Frydl, "The Enemy is Us: The Opioid Crisis and the Failure of Politics," Dissent Magazine, Apr. 20, 2017, available at <a href="https://www.dissentmagazine.org/online\_articles/opioid-crisis-failure-politics-fda-neo-liberalism">https://www.dissentmagazine.org/online\_articles/opioid-crisis-failure-politics-fda-neo-liberalism</a>> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- 58. Id.
- 59. L. Manchikanti, et al., "Zohydro Approval by Food and Drug Administration: Controversial or Frightening?" *Pain Physician* 17, no. 4 (2014): E37-50 at E37-E50; S. Gottlieb, "Statement from FDA Commissioner Scott Gottlieb, M.D., on agency's approval of Dsuvia and the FDA's future consideration of new opioids," (Nov. 2, 2018), *available at* <a href="https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/statement-fdacommissioner-scott-gottlieb-md-agencys-approval-dsuvia-and-fdas-future-consideration> (last visited April 14, 2020); A. Sarpatwari, M.S. Sinha, and A.S. Kesselheim, "The Opioid Epidemic: Fixing a Broken Pharmaceutical Market," *Harcard Law and Policy Review* 11, no. 2 (2017): 463-484, at 470.
- 60. L.E. Sekerka and L. Benishek, "Thick as Thieves? Big Pharma Wields its Power with the Health of Government Regulation," *Emory Corporate Governance and Accountability Review* 5, no. 2 (2018): 113-141, at 123-132; Frydl, *supra* note 57; Higham and Bernstein, *supra* note 55.
- 61. E. Silverman, "Scott Gottlieb Walks through the Revolving Door to the Pfizer Board," STAT News, June 27, 2019, available at <https://www.statnews.com/pharmalot/2019/06/27/scott-gottlieb-pfizer-board-fda/?utm\_ source=STAT+Newsletters&utm\_campaign=fae647e51b-Daily\_Recap&utm\_medium=email&utm\_ term=0\_8cab1d7961-fae647e51b-150070213> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- P. Whoriskey, "Pharmaceutical Firms Paid to Attend Meetings of Panel that Advises DA, Emails Show," Washington Post, October 6, 2013; Higham and Bernstein, supra note 55.
- 63. A. Van Zee, "The Promotion and Marketing of OxyContin: Commercial Triumph, Public Health Tragedy," *American Journal of Public Health* 99, no. 2 (2009): 221-227, at 222-223.
- 64. *Id.*
- 65. Id.
- 66. Id.; R.L. Haffajee, "Preventing Opioid Misuse with Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs: A Framework for Evaluating the Success of State Public Health Laws," *Hastings Law Journal* 67, no. 6 (2016): 1621-1694, at 1627-1628.
- 67. Van Zee, supra note 63, at 223.
- 68. Department of Justice, U.S. Attorney's Office, District of Massachusetts, "Press Release: Founder and Four Executives of Insys Therapeutics Convicted of Racketeering Conspiracy: First successful prosecution of top pharmaceutical executives for crimes related to the prescribing of opioids (May 2, 2019), available at <a href="https://www.justice.gov/usao-ma/pr/founder-and-four-executives-insys-therapeutics-convicted-racketeering-conspiracy">https://www.justice.gov/usao-ma/pr/founder-and-four-executives-insys-therapeutics-convicted-racketeering-conspiracy</a> (last visited April 14, 2020); Subsys Rap Video Created by Insys Pharmaceuticals (Feb. 18, 2019), available at <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mtwFZwjCSTEs">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mtwFZwjCSTEs</a> (last visited April 14, 2020).

- Consent Judgment, State of Washington v. Purdue Pharma L.P., No. 07-2-00917-2 (Wash. Ct. Sup. May 9, 2007), at 14.
- 70. Carr, *supra* note 8, at 208; Examining the Opioid Epidemic: Challenges and Opportunities, Hearing before the U.S. Senate Committee on Finance, 114th Cong. (2016) 11.
- Consent Judgment, State of Oklahoma v. Purdue Pharma L.P., No. CJ-2017-816 (Dis. Ct. Cleveland County, State of Oklahoma, March 26 2019), at 10; Judgment after Non-Jury Trial, State of Oklahoma v. Purdue Pharma, L.P., No. CJ-2017-816 (Dis. Ct. Cleveland County, State of Oklahoma, August 26, 2019)
- 72. C. Rhyan, "Economic Toll of Opioid Crisis in U.S. Exceeded \$1 Trillion Since 2001" (2018), available at <https://altarum.org/ news/economic-toll-opioid-crisis-us-exceeded-1-trillion-2001> (last visited April 14, 2020); L. Manchikanti et al., "Opioid Epidemic in the United States," Pain Physician 15, no. 3 suppl (2012): ES9-ES38, at ES10; The Council of Economic Advisers, "The Underestimated Cost of the Opioid Crisis" (2017), at 1, available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse. gov/files/images/The%20Underestimated%20Cost%200f%20 the%20Opioid%20Crisis.pdf> (last visited April 14, 2020); C. Florence et al., "The Economic Burden of Prescription Opioid Overdose, Abuse, and Dependence in the United States," Medical Care 54, no. 10 (2016): 901-906, at 901.
- C. Rhyan, "The Potential Societal Benefit of Eliminating Opioid Overdoses, Deaths, and Substance Use Disorders Exceeds \$95 Billion per Year" (2017), available at <a href="https://altarum.org/sites/default/files/uploaded-publication-files/Research-Brief\_Opioid-Epidemic-Economic-Burden.pdf">https://altarum.org/sites/default/files/uploaded-publication-files/Research-Brief\_Opioid-Epidemic-Economic-Burden.pdf</a>> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- 74. Bernstein, *supra* note 5.
- Consent Judgment, *State of Oklahoma v. Purdue Pharma L.P.*, No. CJ-2017-816 (Dis. Ct. Cleveland County, State of Oklahoma, March 26 2019), at 10.
- 76. Oklahoma Attorney General's Office, "Press Release: Attorney General Hunter Announces Historic \$270 Million Settlement with Purdue Pharma, \$200 Million to Establish Endowment for OSU Center for Wellness," March 26, 2019, available at <a href="http://www.oag.ok.gov/attorney-general-hunter-announces-historic-270-million-settlement-with-purdue-pharma-200-million-to-establish-endowment-for-osu-center-for-wellness">http://www.oag.ok.gov/attorney-general-hunter-announces-historic-270-million-settlement-with-purdue-pharma-200-million-to-establish-endowment-for-osu-center-for-wellness> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- Consent Judgment, *State of Oklahoma v. Purdue Pharma L.P.*, No. CJ-2017-816 (Dis. Ct. Cleveland County, State of Oklahoma, March 26 2019), at 10.
- L. Bernstein, "In Oklahoma, Opioid Case Windfall Starts Winners Squabbling," *The Washington Post*, June 20, 2019, *available at* <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/inoklahoma-opioid-case-windfall-starts-winners-squabbling/2">https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/inoklahoma-opioid-case-windfall-starts-winners-squabbling/2 019/06/20/92ce0f60-92bb-11e9-b570-6416efdc0803\_story. html> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- Haffajee and Mello, *supra* note 4, at 2302-2303; E. Silverman, "Insys Therapeutics, Opioid Maker Implicated in Major

Kickback Scheme, Files for Bankruptcy," *STAT News*, June 10, 2019, *available at* <a href="https://www.statnews.com/pharma-lot/2019/06/10/insys-opioids-bankruptcy-subsys/">https://www.statnews.com/pharma-lot/2019/06/10/insys-opioids-bankruptcy-subsys/</a>> (last visited April 14, 2020); M. Spector, J. DiNapoli, N. Raymond, "OxyContin maker Purdue Pharma exploring bankruptcy – sources," *Reuters*, March 4, 2019, *available at* < <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-purduepharma-bankruptcy-exclusive-oxycontin-maker-purdue-pharma-exploring-bankruptcy-sources-idUSKCN1QL1KP">https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-purdue-pharma-exploring-bankruptcy-exclusive-oxycontin-maker-purdue-pharma-exploring-bankruptcy-sources-idUSKCN1QL1KP</a>> (last visited April 14, 2020).

- 80. Mann, *supra* note 51.
- 81. Haffajee and Mello, *supra* note 4, at 2302-2303.
- 82. Cardinal Health, "Press Release: Cardinal Health Foundation Awards Over \$3 Million to More than 70 Nonprofit Organizations to Fight the Opioid Epidemic Across Appalachia," June 19, 2018, available at <http://cardinalhealth.mediaroom.com/ GenRx\_grants> (last visited April 14, 2020); McKesson Corporation, "Press Release: McKesson Announces New Initiatives, Launches Foundation to Help Fight Nation's Opioid Epidemic," March 29, 2018, available at <https://www.mckesson.com/about-mckesson/newsroom/press-releases/2018/ new-initiatives-fight-opioid-epidemic/> (last visited April 14, 2020); Purdue Pharma, "Purdue's Efforts to Help Address the Crisis," 2019, available at <https://www.purdueopioidinfo. com/policy-actions/> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- Purdue Pharma, "Purdue's Efforts to Help Address the Crisis," 2019, available at <a href="https://www.purdueopioidinfo.com/">https://www.purdueopioidinfo.com/</a> policy-actions/> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- Marketplace Staff and Associated Press, "OxyContin Maker Purdue Pharma to Stop Marketing Opioids to Doctors," Marketplace, February 10, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.marketplace.org/2018/02/10/oxycontin-maker-purdue-pharmastop-marketing-opioids-doctors/">https://www.marketplace.org/2018/02/10/oxycontin-maker-purdue-pharmastop-marketing-opioids-doctors/</a>> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, "McCaskill Report Shows 1.6 Billion Opioid Doses Entered Missouri from 2012-2017," July 12, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/media/minority-media/breaking-mccaskill-report-shows-16-billion-opioid-doses-entered-missouri-from-2012-2017">https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/media/minority-media/breaking-mccaskill-report-shows-16-billion-opioid-doses-entered-missouri-from-2012-2017</a>> (last visited April 14, 2020).
- 86. A.I. Mauri, T. N. Townsend, and R. L. Haffajee, "The Association of State Opioid Misuse Prevention Policies with Patientand Provider-Related Outcomes: A Scoping Review," *Milbank Quarterly* 98, no. 1 (2019): 57-105; R.L. Haffajee, "Prescription Drug Monitoring Programs: Friend or Folly in Addressing the Opioid-Overdose Crisis?" *N. Eng. J. Med.* 381, no. 8 (2019): 699-701, at 699-701.
- Substance Use-Disorder Prevention that Promotes Opioid Recovery and Treatment (SUPPORT) for Patients and Communities Act of 2018, Pub. L. No. 115-271 (Oct. 24, 2018); Haffajee and French, *supra* note 54, at 66.